MINUTES OF THE COMBINED ANNUAL MEETING AND
BOARD OF DIRECTORS’ MEETING OF THE
PINNACLE HOMEOWNERS’ ASSOCIATION

March 4, 2024
Meeting via Zoom 
The Annual Meeting of the Pinnacle Homeowners Association (the “Association”) was held, pursuant to notice duly given, on March 4, 2024.  The meeting was held via Zoom video conferencing and originated in the office of Burnside Property Maintenance, 1375 Deer Valley Drive, Park City, Utah.
Call to Order, Establishment of Quorum.  The meeting was called to order by President Bill Newman at 5:00 pm.  A quorum was established by homeowners participating via Zoom and by proxy, constituting representation of more than 50% of the 86 Pinnacle condominiums.  
Welcome and Introductions.  President Newman opened the meeting by welcoming homeowners participating by Zoom.  Board members participating were:  Paul Neuhoff, Vice President, Marion Weinstock and Bruce Kink, Treasurer.    
Also participating were Justin R. Shaw, CPA, representing Bountiful Peak Advisors, and Bob, Shanna and Patrick Burnside, representing Burnside Property Maintenance.  Ben Rosenheck of Gallagher Insurance joined the meeting during the insurance discussion.
President Newman explained that the meeting is a combined Annual Homeowners’ Meeting and Board of Directors’ Meeting.  Under Utah law, HOAs are required to have two board meetings a year, and at those meetings, owners can sit in, make comments and ask questions. By combining the two meetings, we can save time and effort for both the board members and the other owners.  
President Newman thanked his board members:  Paul Neuhoff, Vice President, Marion Weinstock, and Bruce Kink, Treasurer, for their dedication and work.
Approval of 2023 Annual Meeting Minutes  Upon motion duly made and seconded, the Minutes of the 2023 Annual Meeting were approved.  The 2023 Minutes are available on the HOA website, pinnaclehoa.info.

Election of Board Members
Current board members, Bruce Kink and Paul Neuhoff, were re-elected to three-year terms on the board.  These new three-year terms will end at the Annual Meeting in 2026.  Based on the CC&Rs enacted in 2009, this continues a rotation of officers elected to 3-year terms. All terms begin and end at the Annual Meeting.
President’s Report on Insurance
I again want to take this opportunity to thank my fellow board members for their dedication and work not just on the exterior renovation project, but also on the day-to-day operation of the HOA board. These board members, who volunteer for no compensation, give of their time and skills to help direct this association, and these two past years committed countless hours on the exterior renovation project, and most recently, on our insurance renewal. With respect to the exterior renovation project, for the last two years, we have had, without fail, a biweekly meeting with Bob, our contractor, Davies Design Build’s supervisors, and our architect Rob Nielson, reviewing every facet of the project as well as responding to the communications from many owners. I wish to recognize and commend each of them and Bob and Shanna Burnside, for their tremendous contribution and commitment to our HOA. 
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In response to our request for help regarding insurance, many of you offered many helpful suggestions of contacts or substantive suggestions. We thank you for your help. All of us as owners have an economic incentive to reduce the insurance premium while maximizing the coverage with reputable carriers. This is why we would welcome those of you with a background in insurance or a deep interest in managing our property insurance coverage and cost to join the board. Several owners have expressed comments that suggest that they would like to delve further into our insurance situation to bring our premium down. We have had a vacancy on the board for over two years. This is your opportunity.
Last fall our broker advised us that Nationwide, our carrier for the last 10 years, had withdrawn from the condo HOA market in Utah, that the market for property insurance was in turmoil, and that we should expect anywhere from a doubling to a tripling of our premium. There was no indication that we would have difficulty securing a renewal, rather that our new carrier(s) simply would be more costly. We reviewed this situation with owners at our December meeting.
In early February, the message changed. Craig Crockett, our SentryWest broker, advised us that the premium was likely to come in about $900,000, largely driven by the property coverage,  because of the age of our buildings, the frames of our buildings are wood, we are in a wildfire-exposed area (a 73 rating on a 0 to 100 scale, with everything over 50 severe), we lack commercial fire sprinklers (we have residential fire sprinklers in 48 of our 86 units, 19 of 35 buildings), as well as many factors beyond our control; most importantly, the recurring expensive catastrophic events throughout the world, especially the wildfires in CA and the recurring losses the insurance companies have incurred. We notified you right after we were advised of this assessment, seeking help from you. Many owners responded, offering helpful suggestions and/or contacts. We appreciate the tremendous outpouring. As we meet tonight, Texas is experiencing 1,000,000 acres of wildfires in its panhandle area.

Later that same week, SentryWest sent us its quote of $1,160,000, with the biggest part of that, $1,141,000, for the property coverage. As I mentioned, we renewed with SentryWest for all but the property coverage.

We spent the rest of February scurrying for coverage, contacting the other Lower Deer Valley HOAs for suggestions and comparisons, talking to insurers and brokers, and following up on the many suggestions owners made on how best to find coverage at a more reasonable cost than what SentryWest quoted us. Not just Nationwide, but several other carriers have exited the Utah condo HOA insurance line, including State Farm, Travelers, and Markel. Several of the parties we contacted said they were unable to be responsive because of the short time frame afforded to put together a quote.
Fortunately, several of the leads we pursued bore fruit, specifically the proposal by the Utah Farm Bureau, Apartments Insurance Consultants (AIC) and Gallagher Insurance. The Farm Bureau gave us a very attractive quote ($140,000) but could not get timely approval from its reinsurers. We have spoken with the Farm Bureau and urged it to continue to pursue property coverage for us with its reinsurers, given the potential for significant savings. 

When we compared the AIC quote with the Gallagher proposal on an apples-to-apples comparison basis, the AIC proposal was roughly $100,000 more than the Gallagher proposal.  Most importantly, Gallagher was unequivocal that its policy would be retroactive to the date of the expiration of the SentryWest property coverage, meaning there would be no gap in coverage. AIC equivocated. 
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Consequently, the board approved the signing of a binder for property insurance coverage with Gallagher insurance firm, retroactive to the expiration of our previous property insurance with SentryWest.  That binder was executed earlier last Thursday. All in, inclusive of taxes and fees, the premium will be $939,888, which is roughly $200,000 or 21%, less than the proposal from SentryWest. A shout out to Harrison Levy who referred us to Gallagher.

Payment is due in 30 days and we will borrow funds from our Reserve Account in order to avoid interest charges (AIC quoted us a 13.45% interest rate) and repay the Reserve Account through increased dues payments for the next three quarters. The first increased dues invoice will be out later this month. 
Looking forward, we intend to look at multiple options before we come up for renewal again. If the Utah Farm Bureau can deliver a better proposal, with the approval of its reinsurers, we will sign on with the Farm Bureau. Under Utah law, we are required to stay with Gallagher for 90 days. Moreover, Gallagher’s policy stipulates a 35% Minimum Earned Premium which means a cancellation earlier than 35% of the way through the duration of the policy would still require a surrender of 35% of the annualized premium. If the Farm Bureau comes back to us in the next three months with a premium proposal of somewhat less than $600,000, this time with the reinsurers’ approval, we are economically better off.
One of our owners, Tom Bradley, who was the CEO of St. Paul’s Insurance, has been a great resource as we have had to find new insurance coverage with suggestions as well as allowing us to bounce ideas and proposals off. He has suggested a Request for Proposals of the many interested parties who have reached out with an interest in serving us that we will go back to for renewal quotes when we are up for renewal. Depending on how things go with the Farm Bureau this coming year, we may go that route. 

In addition, we will be looking at ways to reduce the likelihood of fire and other damaging occurrences. We will look at the fire sprinkler situation; what would it cost to install sprinklers in the remaining 38 units, what would it cost to upgrade the existing units to commercial grade sprinklers, what are the construction challenges in doing either or both of these alternatives, and whether incurring any of these preventive measures would generate sufficient reductions in the property premium.

Finally, Bruce has been in contact with Park City officials about measures that they recommend to reduce the likelihood of fire and other property damage. We will be having a Zoom session for owners with the city’s safety officials in the coming months. Here is an interesting thing we learned in this process; the city itself is having difficulty getting coverage for its buildings.

Property Manager’s Report, Non-Exterior Renovation Issues:
PropertyManager, Bob Burnside, updated the owners about the Park City aging waterlines that have ruptured in the streets several times this year requiring repairs to the lines and to the asphalt. The city is responsible for the repairs, but the road is still scarred after the repairs have been made.
Refinishing of the front doors is planned for the coming maintenance season. Re-powder coating of handrails is on a 3-year cycle with one third of the handrails that need it being done each year. Repairs and upkeep on the landscape and landscape sprinklers are also on the maintenance schedule. 
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Financial Report by Treasurer, Bruce Kink.  

President Newman asked Bruce Kink, to give a brief review of the Pinnacle’s finances. The 2024 budget (other than property insurance) is 4% greater than last year. Mr. Kink went through the various items on the budget for the coming year. The budget was approved by the Board.
Financial Report by Justin R. Shaw, CPA
Justin R. Shaw, CPA, representing Bountiful Peak Advisors, presented a brief summary of the Audit of the Pinnacle HOA Financial Statements for 2023. Mr. Shaw worked with the HOA’s management company in gathering the information for the audit. The audit process evaluated whether documentation is being kept correctly, accounts are properly coded, and whether proper approvals and internal controls are in place. The audit did not see any holes in the internal control structure and a clean opinion was given. Revenue recognition was straightforward. Management was responsive to all questions. The Financial Statements will be posted on the HOA website, pinnaclehoa.info.
President’s Report and Other Issues

Exterior Renovation Project - The punch list work continues to be worked on and the number of outstanding items shrinks, albeit not as quickly as any of us would wish. You should soon be getting your “last chance” notices. This will be your last chance to notify the contractor and us that there is or are an item or items, other than punch list painting items, that was or were on your submitted punch list and is or are still not right. As noted in our February newsletter, punch list painting has been suspended because of the weather, but will be done when the warmer weather returns. Hold on to your punch list painting notes. In addition, the contractor has also told us that it will be back when the snow is gone to pick up construction debris currently covered by the snow.

We estimate that the project cost, which by contract was capped at $11,377,000, plus the $520,000 for change orders, came to a total of $11,897,000. The assessment covered roughly $10,400,000 of the project cost and the reserve account covered the remaining $1,497,000. We are currently holding about $310,000 in a retainage account that we will turn over to Davies when we are satisfied that the punch list items and the last chance notice items have been addressed as well as all contractual provisions.

Several owners have mentioned the landscape damage incurred by the construction. We had a contractor give us a bid of $12,695 for the remaining landscape work as well as the $9450 work that Bob and his team have done to date. Davies has agreed to pay both of those charges. 
Finally, we thank most of you for your patience and understanding as the project was being done. It was a very disruptive and inconveniencing event, infringing on not just the physical properties, but also owners’ ability to access their units and enjoy them. That said, the near-universal feedback from both Pinnacle owners and others not in the Pinnacle is that the new exterior looks terrific.


Paving - Several of you have recommended paving The Pinnacle roads and driveways. We secured an estimate of slightly over $500,000 to do such paving. We are not in a position to pave currently as Park City water pipes that serve our HOA are in need of replacement or repair. We have had several Park City water pipes on Pinnacle Drive break in the last several years and don’t want to pave our streets only to have Park City tear them up in order to make its replacements or repair. We have contacted Park City about its schedule for these replacements or repairs and are waiting to hear back. 

Paving is a capital expenditure and should be paid for through an assessment or from reserves, or a combination of the two. Since owners have been assessed in the last two years about $120,000 per unit 
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to pay for the exterior renovation project, and we will have increased dues to pay for the roughly $856,000 increase in property insurance, we are reluctant to assess at this time for the paving. Not knowing when Park City will do its work on the water pipes, and the insurance situation, we will defer a decision about paving until 2025.
The Reserve Study - HOAs are required by Utah law to complete a reserve study every 6 years. The last one was completed in 2018. We have contracted for a new reserve study with the same group that did the last one. Like everything else, this year’s reserve study is more expensive than the 2018 reserve study. The 2018 study cost $2360; this year’s study will cost $3450. The gentleman doing the study will make a site visit sometime this spring after the snow melts, with completion sometime this fall.

Security - We are in the midst of replacing Peak Security for the nighttime security for the HOA. Peak stopped providing this service earlier this year.

Alterra/Deer Valley Drive - The board is in support of Deer Valley’s Snow Park project. Nevertheless, we are a named plaintiff along with DayStar and several other lower Deer Valley HOAs challenging Park City’s plan to vacate a portion of Deer Valley Drive, believing that the plan as approved by the Park City City Council does not provide the relief we need from the substantial increase in traffic on our side of the Deer Valley Loop. We have contributed $5,000 to this effort and will not contribute further. We are one of the HOAs most impacted because of the increased traffic that will be on our side of Deer Valley Drive when Alterra’s Snow Park project is completed as drivers decide to use Amber Road as a short cut when Deer Valley Drive is congested. The same is true for drivers on Solamere Drive, when approaching the loop and seeing traffic on the loop, detour across Amber Road, a private road, to save a few minutes in traffic. Regretfully, we are already seeing that practice. Also, with the reduced parking at Snow Park, we believe that skiers will be trying to park in the nearby neighborhoods, including ours. DayStar and we are asking Alterra and the city to buy, install and secure the necessary regulatory approvals for gates at each end of Amber Road.

Our attorney believes that both PC and Alterra want to quickly move forward with their project and get this litigation behind them as soon as possible. Therefore, they may be receptive to a prompt settlement. This litigation is separate from Alterra’s desire to buy some of The Pinnacle’s property by the gate house to add a lane on Deer Valley Drive. 

Paul Neuhoff attended a meeting with Park City and Alterra a little over a week ago and can answer questions about it.

Exterior Modifications - Finally, just a reminder about exterior changes. The HOA board is aware of several owners who have constructed roofs over the door to the decks off their kitchen and elsewhere without the approval of the HOA board. We will be following up with you to have you sign our standard agreement assigning you the maintenance and liability responsibility.

The board is charged with assuring the structural integrity of the units as well as the aesthetic integrity of such proposed changes.  Any and all changes to the exterior require the approval of the HOA board, and if approved, the execution of an agreement that the owner assumes all legal liability for such changes and the maintenance responsibility. 
Comments and Discussion

Comments and discussion ensued about the Alterra/Snow Park project.
Pinnacle HOA Annual Meeting Minutes – March 5, 2024

Page Six
There were complaints about long wait times for the shuttle. It was suggested that the complaints be made to Deer Valley Resort. The long wait times may be the result of equipment breakdown and the addition of new properties to the shuttle 
A comment regarding whether a “Yield” sign may help to control traffic coming out of the Pinnacle property.
Adjournment.  Upon motion duly made, seconded and unanimously carried, the meeting was adjourned at approximately 6:00 pm.
__________________________

Shanna A. Burnside, Secretary
These Minutes, and the audited Financial Statements for 2023 are posted on the Pinnacle HOA website:  www.pinnaclehoa.info.
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